SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 28th June 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.







         
PRESENT
Cllrs P N Aldis (Chairman), M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Gale, C Osborne, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and G White. 
Also present were 4 members of the public, Amanda Crack RSPB Area Manager, Peter Bradley RSPB Site Manager and the Town Clerk.

1.  
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Broughton, Jones, Pettitt and Welbourn. 
2.  
Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members 

(P08/10)

(a)  Prejudicial interests.

Cllr Aldis (Agenda Item 12 (a) as an allotment holder.
Cllr Mrs Sutton (Agenda Item 6) as an employee of the RSPB.
(b)  Personal interests.
Cllr Aldis (Agenda Item 9) as a Member of the Youth Club Management Committee.
Cllr Osborne (Agenda Item 6) as a Member of the RSPB and one of his daughter’s works for the RSPB.
Cllr Osborne (Agenda Item 9) as Chairman of Sandy Football Club. 

Cllr D Sharman (Agenda Item 6) as a volunteer for the RSPB.

3.
Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council


(P09/10) 
Four members of the public addressed the meeting concerning planning application: CB/10/02116/FULL.
Resolved: That the following comments be sent to the planning department at Central Bedfordshire Council:

CB/10/02116 – Land rear of Cambridge Road

The Town Council objects to the erection of 1 no. two bed detached bungalow on the land:

1) Under planning application 02/00706/OUT referring to land to the rear of 57,59 and 63 Cambridge Road it should be noted that the letter approving planning permission (dated 17.09.02) says – ‘you should note that, should any additional adjacent land come forward for residential development , that development in the form of detached houses is unlikely to be acceptable’.  
2) The access down Edward Close is inadequate for the existing dwellings being very narrow and unable to accommodate a fire engine.  Any further development would exacerbate the problems this causes.

3) The access on to Cambridge Road is dangerous with very poor vision on exiting especially round parked cars.  Cars wanting ingress have to wait on Cambridge Road if someone is exiting.  Drivers are unable to see pedestrians walking along the pavement on Cambridge Road.

4) The property would not be in keeping with the other properties on Edward Close, nor with those in the Cambridge Road conservation area.

5) Town Council feels that this would be an overdevelopment of the site, be unacceptable tandem development and also possibly increase the risk of flooding to other properties in Edward Close.

6) There would be loss of amenity to the present and future occupants of 57 and 57a Cambridge Road as they would lose their entire garden space.

7) The proposed turning circle is on private land and the owners have not given their permission for its use.

8) Loss of privacy sitting room looking into kitchen of property and kitchen looking into sitting room in Edward Close.

9) Noise from increased number of vehicular movements on gravel drive.

CB/10/01985 Land to rear of 152 St Neots Road, Sandy

The Town Council objects to the erection of 1 No Detached bedroom dwelling and 2 No semi detached dwellings on the land as it is an overdevelopment of the site and impact on near neighbours.
4.   To approve the Minutes of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on Monday 17th May 2010. 

    
(P10/10) 
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 17th May 2010 as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 21st June 2010, which had been previously circulated, were signed as a correct record.
5.
Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy

(P11/10)
Cllr Aldis reported that 1 item regarding Sandy was discussed at the last Development Management Committee meeting.

A site visit, prior to the meeting was undertaken at 57A Cambridge Road. At the Development Management Committee meeting it was refused by Members on the grounds of over development and loss of amenity to existing residents among other reasons. 
6. 
RSPB – Presentation







(P12/10)
The Deputy Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Amanda Crack RSPB Area Manager and Peter Bradley RSPB Site Manager gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Lodge Visitor Centre Development.

The RSPB has owned the Lodge since 1961, Sandy Warren since 2003 and Sandy Ridge since 2005.
The RSPB is currently looking at the feasibility of developing the Lodge. The first phase of felling 20 hectares of conifers has started and this area will then be turned into Heathland and acid grassland, since the work has started a Nightjar (Nocturnal bird) and Woodlark have been seen on the reserve.
The reserve now has 5 miles of trails and work is ongoing to create the largest Heathland in Bedfordshire. 

The lodge currently has 45,000 visitors per year but is a fairly stable number

33% of visitors from Bedfordshire – an important attraction locally – low cost activity, 39% families and 8% tourists and with the visitor plans they hope to increase this to 65,000 visitors per year.
Resolved: That the Clerk submits a letter in support of the scheme in principle.
7.
Bridleway 8 – The Baulk and Sandcast Working Group

(P13/10)
The Minutes of the meeting held on the 8th June 2010 which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
That an amendment is made to the following; Resolved to recommend: That the old wooden fence along Sandcast Wood “is removed” (is replaced with) “is not removed”.

Item 3 Resolved: (a) That the old wooden fence along Sandcast Wood is not removed.
(b) That Adrian Clothier and Chris Nicol are informed that the Town Council do not want the old wooden fence along Sandcast Wood to be removed. 

Item 4 Resolved: (a) That if high level lighting is installed, the Stela LED square lantern is chosen.  However, the majority of the group would still prefer low level lighting.

(b) That a consultation of all relevant stakeholders is undertaken with regard to lighting of Bridleway 8.

(c) That the lights are switched off at 11.30pm.

Resolved: That the bridges over the dead river and the Riddy stream are replaced with bridges no more than 2.5 metres wide, which are of a steel structure and with oak parapets.
8.
Emergency Plan incorporating Flood Plan Working Group
(P14/10)
The Minutes of the meeting held on the 17th June 2010 which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
Cllr Mrs S Sutton reported that she had sent apologies for Emergency Plan incorporating Flood Plan Working Group meeting.

That an amendment is made to the list of apologies and “Cllr Mrs S Sutton” is added.
That an amendment is made to the following; Resolved to recommend: (a) That the 158 identified properties “are sent a leaflet inside the” (is replaced with) “have a letter posted by hand at the same time as the” Autumn Town Council newsletter informing them of the work being done by this group, setting out details of Central Bedfordshire’s Flood Plan and inviting them to the next Community Safety Forum meeting.

Resolved: (a) That the 158 identified properties “have a letter posted by hand at the same time as the” Autumn Town Council newsletter informing them of the work being done by this group, setting out details of Central Bedfordshire’s Flood Plan and inviting them to the next Community Safety Forum meeting.

(b) That flooding is added to the agenda of the Community Safety Forum meeting after the newsletter has been delivered.

Cllr Blaine brought to the Committee’s attention that he has spoken to Louise Ashmore at BATPC about what other members of the BATPC are doing with regard to Emergency Planning and this will be a question at the next quarterly County Committee meeting.
9.
Request from Ken Lynch - Youth Engagement Day

(P15/10)
The Deputy Clerk’s report and the correspondence which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Following discussion Members
Resolved: That the Youth Engagement day can take place at Bedford Road Recreation Ground on Wednesday 28th July 2010, with the following conditions (a) That Sandy Youth Organisation clear all litter (b) That the goal mouths are fenced off (c) They have Public Liability Insurance and provide a copy of insurance before the day (d) That parking on the recreation ground is limited to essential vehicles (e) That no tracked vehicles go on to the Recreation Ground.

10.
Request from Ken Lynch – Bench





(P16/10)
The Deputy Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered. Following discussion Members

Resolved: That Mr Lynch may purchase a second bench for the Skateboard Park at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

11. 
Riddy – Fence repairs







(P17/10)
The Deputy Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered. Following discussion Members

Resolved to recommend: That the fence repairs are carried out and the sum of £1,140 excluding VAT is taken from Contingency.
Resolved: That 3 quotes are obtained for the repair of the fence.
Resolved: (a) That the Council write to the Highways Agency to make them aware of an access from the A1 under the bridge.

(b) That the Police be made aware that people have been accessing the site from the bridge on the A1. Once on the Riddy they have been using a hole under the bridge for various, unknown, strange activities, which may be illegal.

*12.
Confidential items







(P18/10)







(a) Allotment and Cemetery Land
(b) Cemetery Working Group

(b) 
Cemetery Working Group
Resolved: That the agenda 12. (b) Cemetery Working Group, which had been previously circulated do not remain as an exempt item.

The Minutes of the meeting held on the 21st June 2010 which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
The wording of the recommendation was amended to read as follows:
Resolved: That the purchase of cemetery plots be suspended for twelve months and then reviewed in June 2011, except when purchased for immediate burials.
13.
Press Release








(P19/10)
Resolved: That no Press Release was considered necessary.
Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (8 & 9) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “The amount of any expenditure proposed to be incurred by the authority under any particular contract for the acquisition of property or the supply of goods or services” and “Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  
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